MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
MAY 30, 2007
A SPECIAL MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON WEDNESDAY, MAY 30, 2007, BEGINNING AT 9:06 A.M., WITH
CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui special Council meeting of 30 May
2007 shall come to order.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, GLADYS C.
BAISA, JO ANNE JOHNSON, WILLIAM J. MEDEIROS,
MICHAEL J. MOLINA, JOSEPH PONTANILLA, MICHAEL P.
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR DENNIS A. MATEO, AND CHAIR
G. RIKI HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: NONE.
COUNTY CLERK ROY T. HIRAGA: Mr. Chairman, all nine Members are present, hence a
quorum of the Council is present to conduct business.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ladies and gentlemen, Members, let us in unison rise and repeat the Pledge of
Allegiance.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we've received five requests from individuals who have
signed up prior to the convening of the meeting that wish to testify. Shall we
proceed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to proceeding, first, the Chair will announce that anyone wishing to
provide testimony on any of the bills subject to second and final reading from Bill 14
through and including Bill 28, please make yourself known. The Council will provide
you with an opportunity to present your comments.
For those testifying and have signed up prior to the start of this meeting, you have
three minutes to present your testimony. We will assist you with a lighting system at
the podium. At the beginning of your remarks, the green light shall go on. At the
two-minute thirty-second mark, the yellow light will go on indicating to you, you have
thirty seconds to conclude. And at the three-minute mark, the red light will go on and
the Chair will have you conclude your testimony. Should you have additional
comments to provide, you'll be granted an additional three minutes after all others
have spoken.
At this time, the Chair will state once, any cell phones and pagers should be turned
either silent or off as the Chair will enforce decorum at all times.
Stating that, Mr. Clerk, please call our first testifier up.
COUNTY CLERK: Our first testifier is Jim Smith, offering testimony on Bill Nos. 15 and 28,
followed by John Andersen.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. JIM SMITH [testifying on Bill No. 15 (2007) and Bill No. 28 (2007)1:
Chairperson Hokama, Members of the Maui County Council.
My name is Jim Smith, and I'm here to express some concerns about two, two items
before you.
To put what I have to say in context, I'll give you a little sense of what I think is, is
fundamental, a public good, okay, is in your hands, not an executive or a judicial.
The public good is in your hands and you protect us from confusion and deception,
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okay, from those who administer power, political power, not personal power. So it's
political power, and you protect us from confusion and deception. Now, these two
bills bring to the floor some concerns related to this.
First, I would like to address the budget. In the tax rates of the budget, there are two
categories; and they are homeowner and time share, okay. Our ordinance that
defines real property, and that is the basis for tax, real property, is that it's all land.
It's anything that is physical except crops. So your tax rate is based upon what is
physical. Homeowner is not physical, time share is not physical, yet you have a rate
for those. That is inconsistent with history and whatever. Now, somebody thought it
was a good idea to do that, but that broke the mold. That broke it. So this ordinance
is broken by those two items on your tax rate.
Now, I ask you to be good, not legal. We know this--the Attorney General for the
President is making everything legal as he perceives that. But we trust you will make
things good. So make this budget good, please.
And that means you could take time share and subcategory under hotel. And you
could take property owner resident and put it under each category. That would do it-might do it. But, in any event, it shouldn't go out like this which is broken. And I want
to have some confidence in this process.
The second thing I would testify to is the, is the notion that--it, it, this is Bill No. 15,
and it comes to you from the subdivision department, it involves subdivision
inspection fees. And it comes from an ordinance that has been in existence since
1974, there has never been an effort to make this a fee, okay. And one of the
descriptions of these ordinances is, was that this bill allows you to make it a fee.
That avoids responsibility and, and consequence for failure to comply with our
Charter. To allow? Oh, I'm, I'm sorry. It should have been, "It was a mistake. We
have to confront these errors and deal with it." That was a mistake. It should be a
fee. The thing about this that is disturbing is that inspections of subdivision, the
public purpose of that is to protect me from deception. That's the public good. It's
not to give a rubber stamp to a developer so he can sell his property higher. It's not
for the convenience of the subdivider.
So when you come, in a fee, and say, "Oh, you're inconvenient--inconvenience by
this fee, so you can pay more," what you've done is you've set up a new class, a new
class of fee payer who pays more and gets more, like McDonald's. That's a different
political ideology, but shouldn't be in our fee. It--the fee itself, on page fourteen, I
believe, does not contain a fee for subdivision Monday through Friday. It contains a
fee of $10 for Saturday, Sunday, and holidays--at least what I read. So it would
seem to be defective there. It doesn't need to be. If you'd--it's an administrative duty
and function to approve permits. You shouldn't be a public policy establishing that, "If
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you fail to do it in a timely way, we're going to let you do it on Monday and Friday and
Saturday and Sunday if you pay us more. No. You failed to manage your
department in a timely way. We're not going to become executives, and then say,
"Well, you're going to have overtime at $10 and . . ." That's not public policy; has
nothing to do with, with deception or confusion. It's an administrative duty. It should
stay there. And this meshing of executive and legislative functioning creates
confusion and causes me to lose trust.
So I would ask you please to consider these two ideas regarding these two bills.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Smith, thank you.
Members, any questions for Mr. Smith on either of his two items that he has brought
forward in his testimony?
Seeing none, Mr. Smith, thank you for your testimony this morning.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: John Andersen, testifying on Bill No. 28, followed by Jerry Levey.

MR. JOHN ANDERSEN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR OF NA HALE 0 MAUI:
Good morning, Chair Hokama and Councilmembers.
My name is John Andersen. I'm Executive Director of Na Hale 0 Maui, our
community land trust for affordable housing.
I'm here simply to say thank you. Thank you to the Mayor for including support for
Na Hale 0 Maui in her budget, and thank you to the Council for approving that
investment in affordable housing that will remain affordable in perpetuity.
That is our mission, is to deliver affordable housing opportunities that will be
sustainable, will be affordable for future generations to come.
We're also working on green building standards to employ in our agreements with
developers. We want affordable housing to be affordable when it is purchased, and
to be affordable on an ongoing monthly basis. We believe that energy conservation
devices and water-setting devices are important to be integrated into our affordable
housing developments from the beginning, and we will be working to that end.
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So thank you once again for your support, your investment in affordable housing.
This is a wonderful example of the Administration and the Council working hand in
hand as a team to address one of the most serious problems we face. Thank you for
all your hard work. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Andersen.
Members, any questions for the gentleman this morning?
Having none, Mr. Andersen, thank you.
MR. ANDERSEN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Jerry Levey, testifying on Bill No. 28, followed by Buck Joiner.

MR. JERRY LEVEY ftestifyinq on Bill No. 28 (2007)1:
Good morning. My name is Jerry Levey, and last week, I testified concerning red
flags of fraud and/or improper expenditures that might be flying concerning the Maui
Visitors Bureau. Why did I say that? When items don't meet the smell test, one has
to sussus--suspect kickbacks and/or bribery. I've looked at a sampling of that, and
while there were many items that raise that possibility, I will address just three.
First, the cost of the Internet line item of which 60,000 or 5,000 per month is spent for
a web person. The Marathon pays less than a thousand dollars a month for its
website. The MVB website is a fraction of the Marathon's website.
If you look at the MVB calendar page, it is a rolling twelve-month calendar. Why
anybody would be interested in something ten months ago is beyond me. Quite
frankly, this page is an insult to Maui and a huge negative to anyone planning a trip.
Second, the use of tour buses on the mainland racks up billings of over $5,000, and
it's done frequently. I looked at two trips, Southern California and Pacific Northwest.
Why you would land in Portland, go up to Seattle, go into Vancouver, BC to fly out
the next morning, I don't know. It could have been a junket. Maybe people from the
tourism industry were along for it. Maybe they paid their own way. If so, fine. But
why are the expenditures against the grant then, and not against the money that
came in? Do we maybe have a possibility that revenue is coming into the Visitors
Bureau, but the expenditures are going against this grant?
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Third, there is 10 percent administrative fee. No breakdown, just 10 percent. Sort of
what you'd put on a cost-plus contract for profit. Wait a minute here. You are giving
this group $3.85 million. They are taking 385,000 of it to figure out how to spend it. I
want to know how I can get a job like that. Isn't anybody at least a little bit upset
about that type of an expenditure?
Think of this in actual terms. Allocate a little bit to overhead, maybe to other items.
Eighty thousand on salaries, you have over four people figuring out just how to spend
the money. For the, with the State grant, you have close to nine people.
Finally, as you might know, The Maui News published a letter yesterday where I
volunteered my services pro bono to work with Finance and/or Economic
Development on this grant. My career experience on items of this nature is that this
is a time bomb that will explode to the detriment of everyone unless proper steps are
taken to bring accountability into play.
The Council today has a choice. It can control its own destiny by taking the
necessary but drastic action to stop doing business as usual with the MVB grant or
somewhere down the line the political price for closing its eyes to a grant that is out of
control.
Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony, Mr. Levey.
Members, any questions for the gentleman on his testimony this morning?
Having none, Mr. Levey, thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Buck Joiner, testifying on Bill No. 28, followed by Eric Yamashige.

MR. BUCK JOINER [testifying on Bill No. 28 (2007)]:
I would like to make a point of order before I start my testimony, please. This
meeting was posted on the Internet, County site, as starting at nine-thirty. Up until at
least ten clock yesterday morning was the last time that I looked at it. I didn't know
that this was starting at nine o'clock until I saw The Maui News. I believe that,
therefore, your notice is in violation of the seven-day requirement.
Okay. I am here to protest the $4 million to the Maui Visitors Bureau. I would like to
make it very, very clear that this is not personal. I do not have any financial dealings,
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nor have I ever had with the Maui Visitors Bureau, nor any personal issues_ This is
principle.
I believe that the money, the $4 million will be much better spent for infrastructure
and services. The $7 million that the Maui Visitors receives--Maui Visitors Bureau
receives from the State and the County, there is no performance criteria, there is no
oversight by the State or the County. To the best of my knowledge, there has never
been an audit by the County or State that I can find.

Maui Visitors Bureau does do an internal annual audit that is basically a balancing of
the checkbook. This is not, "Was the money properly spent?" That's very critical.
There is nothing in there about what the return is on the tax dollars. This is very
critical.
The, there was an audit done a few years ago, State audit of the Hawaii Tourism
Authority, with is two levels up from the Maui Visitors Bureau. And we reference that,
it says, "We found the HTA is plagued by an alarming array of management
dysfunctions. The Authority's Board of Directors has the principal responsibility of
fulfilling the Authority's mission of managing strategic growth of Hawaii Visitors"—
indu--"Industry. We found that the Board has failed to provide the vision leadership
direction necessary to ensure that the Authority achieves its primary mission." This is
two levels up.
Also in question is the appropriate use of $144 million. I think the most telling
statement in the summary of this audit was that multimillion dollar payments are
made to the Bureau with little justification. This was the Hawaii Convention and
Visitors Bureau.
But I can say the, we could say the same thing about the Maui Visitors Bureau, that
multimillion dollars have been given to them. I would say--I can't get the, the, the real
number--but about $20 million in County money has gone to the Maui Visitors
Bureau, and there's never been an audit. I think this is a very important issue.
We are not going away. The, the County really needs to do this performance .. .
audit. We'll be bringing this to the attention, I guess, of the budget's, Finance and
Budget Committee, and try to get some follow-up.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Joiner.
Members, any questions for Mr. Joiner on his testimony this morning?
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Having none, Mr. Joiner, thank you for your comments.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Our last speaker is Eric Yamashige, and he'll be offering testimony on
Bill No. 28.
MR. ERIC YAMASHIGE, DEPUTY DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY [testifying on Bill
No. 28 (2007)1:
Good morning, Mr. Chair, Members.
Hi. My name is Eric Yamashige. I am the Deputy Director of our Department of
Water Supply.
First, thank you very much for your diligence in considering the Fiscal Year 2008
Budget. We all know the extensive time and effort you all expended and appreciate
the tough decisions you are faced with.
I'm here this morning to request the removal of the proviso attached to three of our
CIP projects. The proviso reads specifically, "Provided, that a comprehensive
performance evaluation"--or CPE--"be performed on the Upcountry water system by
the Environmental Protection Agency and considered in the final design." The
proviso is attached to the following three projects: CIP 25-15, Kamole Water
Treatment Plant Improvements, PVDF Retrofit. This project is a change in
microfiltration media from polypropylene to the PVDF to increase our treatment
capabilities or water quantity effort.
At present, we are not able to treat the . . . volume at the facility--excuse me.
However, before we get too excited, we are still subject to the available surface
water. This project will provide treatment capacity allowing management options
when we do have the water available to treat.
The second project is CIP 25-16, Kamole Water Treatment Plant Improvements High Lift Pumps Retrofit. This is a design effort to evaluate and design the high lift
pump retrofit. The four existing pumps are old and are all constant speed, or simply
on and off.
In a recent meeting with MECO, sorry, Maui Electric Company, we discussed the
potential electrical efficiencies of newer motors and the consideration of a variable
speed component. This project will allow more efficient operation of the system.
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The above two projects are water quantity and efficiency programs. They, they do
not, in themselves, address water quality, the focus of a CPE.

The third project, CIP 25-21, is the Piiholo Water Treatment Plant Improvements,
Organic Carbon Reduction. Because the Department is consistently in compliance,
EPA and DOH does not require the CPE, an evaluation performed on systems that
continuously violate water quality standards.
We are in compliance and, therefore, the CPE may not justify the TOC reduction
project. Compliance is presently accomplished by the hard work of department
personnel who flush the system to reduce the residence time or how long the water is
in the system.
Disinfection byproducts compliance may be compromised without this project. As
mentioned previously, we are extensively flushing to reduce residence time and limit
the production of DBPs.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Yamashige, do you have more testimony to provide the Council?
MR. YAMASHIGE: Little bit more.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Then I would ask--Mr. Clerk, what is Mr. Yamashige's standing in the
order?
COUNTY CLERK: He's the last individual to sign up prior to the convening of the meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Mr. Yamashige, please continue.
MR. YAMASHIGE: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.
Delay of this project is a waste of water resources in the form of flushing, and just as
important, may lead to a violation under the new rules.
Finally, the provision as written requires the completion of the CPE, the consideration
in the final design.
This will delay the projects potentially a year, and potentially push these projects
outside the time constraints of the Fiscal Year '08 CIP budget timeframe.
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The Administration and the Department are committed to pursue the CPE as desired
by this body. The Mayor has submitted a letter to EPA accepting their offer to
perform the CPE, and the Department is discussing with EPA the logistics of funding.
We ask for your consideration to remove these provisos.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Yamashige.
Members, any questions for Mr. Yamashige's testimony? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chairman.
Good morning, Mr. Yamashige.
Have you been in discussion regarding this with your Director since yesterday
morning?
MR. YAMASHIGE: Yesterday morning? I believe so.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, it's just yesterday.
MR. YAMASHIGE: Yes, I believe so.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Because I had a long discussion with him myself.
MR. YAMASHIGE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And he's aware of the floor amendments that I'll be
proposing this morning and is in full support of them. So I'm curious why you're here.
MR. YAMASHIGE: I did see the floor amendments this morning, and I know your intention
for the first two. I am asking for your consideration on the third one.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
Thank you very much, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Members, any further questions for Mr. Yamashige?
Having none, Mr. Yamashige, thank you for your testimony.
MR. YAMASHIGE: Thank you very much for your indulgence.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, no one else has signed up to offer testimony, and written
testimony has been received from Jerry--Jerry Levey.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNTY CLERK: Copies have been distributed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Members, with no objections, we shall accept all written testimony submitted for
today's special meeting.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So ordered.
Ms. Anderson.
THE WRITTEN TESTIMONY OF JERRY LEVEY, THERE
BEING NO OBJECTION, WAS MADE A PART OF THE
RECORD OF THIS MEETING.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Chair, I would beg your indulgence for a two-minute
recess.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair will be granting a recess very shortly, Members.
I will ask one last time if there is anyone else in the gallery that wishes to provide
testimony, please make yourself known and the Council will provide you with your
opportunity to provide comment on today's bills for second and final reading
approval.
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Seeing no one coming forward, Members, once more with no objections, the Chair
shall close testimony for today's special Council meeting.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So ordered.
Members, the Chair will call a recess till nine thirty-five.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 9:30 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 9:37 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The special Council meeting of 30 May 2007 shall return to order.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we have before you the following bills scheduled for
second and final reading.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Prior, excuse me, Mr. Clerk.
Prior to moving forward, Members, the Chair during recess did consult with the Clerk
of the County, as well as Corporation Counsel. I can assure you that this is a legally
noticed public meeting. We have satisfied all of the requirements of State law
regarding posting.
We thank the testifier for his comments, and we did re-verify that we have complied
with all requirements of this posting regarding to Sunshine Law and open meetings.
And, therefore, the Chair is confident in advising you we may proceed with the
business of the Council for today's meeting.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed.
COUNTY CLERK: As noted, we have before you the following bills scheduled for second
and final reading. And, and we'll take up, we'll take up the bills in two different
portions. I'll be reading bill numbers, the titles for Bill Nos. 14 through 24, initially.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, with no objections, we shall take Bills 14 through 24, inclusive,
at this time.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
The following bills for second and final reading were presented.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 14 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 2.68.060,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO VOTER REGISTRATION COMPUTER TAPES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 15 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 18.20.250,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO SUBDIVISION INSPECTION FEES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 16 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 16.20A.200,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO MISCELLANEOUS
PLUMBING INSTALLATION INSPECTIONS
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 17 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE 3, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
TO ESTABLISH A POST-EMPLOYMENT OBLIGATIONS FUND
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 18 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 3.30.020,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO THE
FIRST-TIME HOME BUYERS' REVOLVING FUND
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ORDINANCE NO,
BILL NO. 19 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTION 16.20A.130, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
PERTAINING TO THE PLUMBING CODE
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 20 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 6.16.080,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO REDEMPTION OF IMPOUNDED ANIMALS
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 21 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND CHAPTER 13.16,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO WAIEHU MUNICIPAL GOLF COURSE
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 22 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 2.44.015,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO SALARIES OF DEPUTIES
CORPORATION COUNSEL AND DEPUTIES PROSECUTING ATTORNEY
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 23 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 2.08.060, MAUI COUNTY
CODE, RELATING TO SALARIES OF PERSONNEL IN THE OFFICE OF COUNCIL
SERVICES AND OTHER COUNCIL STAFF
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 24 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 3.48, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING
TO THE REAL PROPERTY TAX EXEMPTIONS FOR
DEPLOYED ACTIVE-DUTY MILITARY PERSONNEL
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING BILL
NOS. 14 THROUGH 24.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to pass
Bills 14 through 24, inclusive, on second and final reading. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
At this opportunity, I will limit my comments to a concise description of the stated bills
for final consideration.
First, on Bill 14, the purpose of the bill is to allow the rental charge and deposit
amount for the use of voter registration computer tapes to be set forth in the annual
budget.
On Bill 15, the purpose of the bill is to allow the amount of the fee for inspecting
construction improvements on Saturdays, Sundays, and holidays to be set forth in
the annual budget.
For Bill 16, the purpose of the bill is to allow the amount of the miscellaneous
plumbing installation inspection fee to be set forth in the annual budget.
On Bill 17, the purpose of the bill is to establish a Post-Employment Obligation Fund
for the purpose of funding the County's financial liabilities for post-employment
benefits accrued under the Employees' Retirement System of the State of Hawaii and
the Hawaii Employers-Union Health Benefits Trust Fund.
For Bill 18, the purpose of the bill is to repeal the provision that states that any
balance in the fund at the end of the fiscal year shall not lapse
.

For Bill 19, the purpose of the bill is to correct a conflict pertaining to the fee for a new
plumbing permit following expiration of a permit.
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For Bill 20, the purpose of the bill is to allow the charges to capture, impound, and
keep an animal and all pound fees to be set forth in the annual budget.
On Bill 21, the purpose of the bill is to add definitions for "daily rate" and "twilight rate"
and revise the definition of "playing fee" for the Waiehu Municipal Golf Course.
For Bill 22, the purpose of the bill is to amend the salaries of deputies in the
Department of Corporation Counsel and the Department of Prosecuting Attorney.
On Bill 23, the purpose of the bill is to amend the salaries of positions in the Office of
Council Services.
On Bill 24, the purpose of the bill is to establish a real property tax exemption for
deployed active-duty military personnel.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Excuse me.
Members, any further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
With regard to one of the testifier's comments in regard to the subdivision inspection
fees, I think that had the testifier been present during the discussion of this subject, I
think there would have perhaps been a more comprehensive understanding that
there are simply times when people's lives don't permit them to really be home during
the week. With the work schedule that most of our residents have, it's very difficult.
It's not just for the wealthy people. It's because we have constraints within our own
budget that provide for basically nine-to-five regular schedule. But on the weekends,
there are exceptions. And because of short staffing and, unfortunately, the
construction industry has basically employed many of the people that might otherwise
serve in these capacities as inspectors, so, as a result, what happens is there are
unintended consequences. It's not that these people are not doing their job. They
are doing their job, and the Department is functional. But it's unfortunate that we just
simply cannot accomplish everything that has to be accomplished with the number of
individuals that we're able to find for employment. So I think that, that is really
important and this does not reflect badly on the Department. I think it's just what it is.
On Bill No. 17, the Post-Employment Obligation Fund, I think it's important to note
that we made our best attempt at trying to do what we could at the eleventh hour to
put as much funding aside in this particular fund. My personal preference would
have been to maybe put a little bit less in the rainy day fund that we have, and then
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put a little bit more in this fund because it's more onerous to get money out of the
other fund because it's so constrained due to the use of those monies.

And on the final item, Bill No. 24, there was a, a letter which I received and there was
previous testimony basically asking that the Council pro--provide some type of relief
for active-duty military personnel. And I think that Bill No. 24 is a very good step in
that direction because at least does provide some type of financial relief for the
families, at least from their real property tax being exempt while they're deployed on
active duty in the military.
So I just wanted to make those comments, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Members, other comments under discussion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair, just briefly.
On the Bill 24 regarding active-duty military personnel, while I support this and I feel
it's, you know, the least we can do, it is a real property tax relief. And I don't know
too many eighteen, nineteen, twenty -- twenty-two, -three, -four-year-olds who are the
people that are really over there who own a home.
So I'm hoping that maybe next year we can address the request that came forward
regarding setting aside some money to help those who come back with just
reestablishing their life back on Maui. And, you know, a thousand dollars could mean
first, maybe just first month's rent. But it's a help, and so I hope that we can address
that next year. I think it came too late in the session this year for us to consider it, but
I think it's a good idea. And I do appreciate this bill, but I don't think it's going to
affect that many active-duty personnel who really need the help.
So thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further comments, Members?
The Chair will just quickly add two things. The Chair appreciates the Budget and
Finance Committee's effort, particularly through the leadership of our Chairman,
Mr. Pontanilla. The Chair notes that through this package of legislation, we have
addressed both short-term and long-term requirements of the County.
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And the two that you have mentioned is the Post-Employment Obligations Fund, the
creation of this ordinance. That is a long-term option for us. Excuse me, not an
option, it's a long-term requirement on us. We have no choice, Members, as you are
well aware, regarding the tremendous amount of future funds we will need to take
care of these obligations, particularly in the health area, as well as our need to
finance the retirement section. So I commend all of you.
And I appreciate Chairman Pontanilla's efforts regarding our armed service personnel
with Bill No. 24. And, Members, I can tell you that--I appreciate your comments,
Ms. Anderson, but we have many people in the reserves. And as, you know,
Mr. Molina and what not can tell you, reservists are little bit older people. And I'm
trying to say that correctly, Members. They're a little older. They're, you know,
basically, in, in jobs and committing weekends to give service through the military
reserve program. And so I think this is a good step forward. I think we need to
consider other options that you have mentioned this morning; but, nonetheless, this
recognizes what this County is willing to do for our residents that serve in active duty,
especially in the combat zones.
And I can also share with the community that this County maintains, through the
people's taxes, all of the veterans' cemeteries in the County. On Molokai, Lanai, as
well as Maui, the County has taken that effort to provide for our resident military
veterans. So I thank you all for this support you are giving our residents.
Any further discussion, Members? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
Just a short comment in regards to Bill 24. When we discussed this particular bill
with the Administration, you know, we looked at all the different avenues where we
could support our troops that are being deployed here from Maui, mainly our Army
Reserve personnel, as well as our National Guard.
I know we've had a testifier testifying in regards to doing more, and there's a
possibility of doing more. But I'd like to remind the Members here this morning that
we also do have a rental assistance program, as well as a first-time home buyers
program that maybe we can somehow provide, especially those young troopers, the
ability to take advantage of those programs.
So I'll, I'll be working real hard to ensure that, you know, we don't forget the younger
troopers.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
Any further discussion? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Just dovetailing off your comments regarding Bill No. 24, Mr. Chairman, you know, I
can totally support the, I guess the, the break that we want to do for our, our
active-duty military personnel who are very well deserving.
And I think the comments that were made earlier from Member Anderson with
regards to potential compensation should be considered as well next term. But if we
are unable to do that, at the very least, we might want to consider a resolution to the
Federal government or State officials to increase combat pay. After all, it's the
Federal government who's, they've got the bulk of the monies out there. And instead
of spending hundred dollars for a hammer or a toilet seat, we well know, throughout
the years, the Federal government has wasted a lot of money on all sorts of things.
At the very least, give our active-duty personnel an increase in pay for their combat
commitments.
So if not through finances from this County, at least maybe a resolution to show our
support that the Federal government should look at providing additional incentive pay
for our troops, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that comment, Mr. Molina.
Ms. Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair, I'd like to comment on a couple of items.
Of course, my favorite one, Bill 17, which was our Post-Employment Obligations
Fund. And I'd like to say that I think the Council did a yeoman's job in trying to deal
with this last-minute bombshell. And, of course, my personal preference would have
been that we try to do a little more. But I am satisfied with our efforts, and I think we
tried very hard and we'll have to just keep working at it.
On Bill 24, I had the opportunity this weekend, as I told everyone earlier, to be in
Kona. And there was some downtime between conference sessions on the morning
of Memorial Day when I really would have liked to be up in Makawao at the Vets'
cemetery, however, I was traveling. We got up at five-thirty in the morning to catch a
seven o'clock plane. But we had some downtime in the hotel, and when we turned
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on the television, it was all about Memorial Day and what was going on, on the
national level.
And there was a very poignant piece about a lady whose husband's name was being
added to the Vietnam War Memorial, and it was very difficult to watch. And what that
brought home to me was, you know, we had a testifier talk to us about possibly giving
some financial help to the returning veterans. But, for me, I've always noticed that
the people who are impacted the hardest--and I am very thankful that this has never
happened in my own close family. I've been very fortunate not to have a close
relative serve in the military or be lost in the military. But for the families of those who
go through this, you know, having to have their loved ones go away; the constant
fear and stress and mental stress of, of not knowing when that military call is going to
come and having to deal with loss, I would hope that as we consider some possible
additional service or consideration for our military, that we emphasize and look at any
way that we can help their families because I just feel that we can't do enough to help
them and to say thank you for the sacrifices that they make in giving up their loved
ones for us.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Balsa.
Members, any further comments? Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Chair.
I, too, would like to comment on Bill No. 24, having to do with the military. And I think
a lot has been said already by my colleagues Pontanilla, Molina, and Baisa. And I,
too, would like to join with them in finding ways of assisting our military veterans,
especially those returning home from war from Iraq and Afghanistan.
As Councilmember and Budget Chair Pontanilla expressed, that we do have some
means already within our authority to assist them as they return home. But I, I would
like to see, you know, contrasting to what happened to the veterans that returned
home after the Vietnam War, they weren't welcomed home for the first thing, and
there wasn't very much assistance or benefits for them when they decided to be
reintroduced into society and to their communities.
So I think in our next budget deliberations, it certainly is going to be a very important
consideration for us to be appreciative and to show that appreciation to our veterans
by coming up with more assistance for them and their families.
Mahalo, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Any further comments, Members? You have a motion to pass on second and final
reading Bills 14 through 24, inclusive. There being no further discussion, all in favor
of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion passes, nine-zero. Bills 14 through 24, inclusive, passes second
and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
The following bills for second and final reading were presented.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 25 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE OF
THIRTY SEVEN MILLION FIFTY THOUSAND DOLLARS
($37,050,000) AGGREGATE PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF GENERAL
OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI FOR THE PURPOSE
OF PROVIDING FUNDS TO PAY ALL OR A PART OF THE COST OF
APPROPRIATIONS FOR PUBLIC IMPROVEMENTS OF AND FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUI; FIXING THE FORM, DENOMINATIONS AND CERTAIN
OTHER FEATURES OF SUCH BONDS AND PROVIDING FOR THEIR SALE;
AUTHORIZING THE DIRECTOR OF FINANCE TO DETERMINE CERTAIN
DETAILS OF THE BONDS; AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE AND
SALE OF A LIKE PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BOND
ANTICIPATION NOTES IN ANTICIPATION OF THE ISSUANCE AND
SALE OF SUCH BONDS; AND PROVIDING FOR OTHER ACTIONS RELATED
TO THE ISSUANCE, SALE AND DELIVERY OF SAID BONDS
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
MOVE TO PASS SECOND AND FINAL READING BILL NO. 25.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to pass
Bill 25 on second and final reading. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
For Bill No. 25, the purpose of the bill is to authorize the issuance of General
Obligation Bonds for various capital improvement projects for Maui County.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Are there any further discussion on the motion before you, Members? Having none,
all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have nine "ayes", zero "noes." Bill 25 passes
second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.

Special Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
May 30, 2007
Page 23

ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 26 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE DETERMINING THAT PART OF
THE PROCEEDS OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE
COUNTY OF MAUI HERETOFORE ISSUED IS IN EXCESS
OF THE AMOUNTS REQUIRED FOR THE PURPOSES FOR WHICH
SUCH BONDS WERE INITIALLY ISSUED, OR MAY OR SHOULD
NOT BE APPLIED TO THOSE PURPOSES, AND DIRECTING
SUCH PROCEEDS TO OTHER PUBLIC IMPROVEMENTS
OR AUTHORIZED PURPOSES OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
MOVE TO PASS SECOND AND FINAL READING BILL NO. 26.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to pass
Bill 26 on second and final reading. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
Bill 26, the purpose of the bill is to reauthorize the use of lapsed bond proceeds for
various Capital Improvement Projects for Maui County.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor
of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have nine "ayes", no "noes". Bill 26 passes
second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO,
BILL NO. 27 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO THE
CAPITAL PROGRAM FOR THE FISCAL YEAR
ENDING JUNE 30, 2008
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING BILL 27.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr, Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to pass
Bill 27 on second and final reading. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
Bill 27, the purpose is to set forth the Capital Program for Fiscal Year 2008 through
2013. Incorporated within the bill are: Appendix A, a report entitled "COUNTY OF
MAUI CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS REPORT AS OF DECEMBER 31,
2006", which lists all pending Capital Improvement Projects and appropriations as of
December 31, 2006; and Appendix B, which is the Proposed Capital Program for
Fiscal Year 2008 through 2013.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Members, any further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I'm gratified that the monies were put in the West Maui
capital improvement project budget for many areas. And because this was the type
of budget that was structured, 1 think, to address core infrastructure deficiencies, it's
not a glamorous budget, but it does address many of the things that we keep
complaining or other people keep complaining to us about. So I'm grateful that the
monies are included.
Now, the true test will be can the Administration work towards at least achieving a
higher level of completion of the GIP projects--and I'm hopeful that they will.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: They will have their opportunity, Ms. Johnson.
Any further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Bill 27 passes second and final reading. Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 28 (2007)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO THE
OPERATING BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
FOR THE FISCAL YEAR JULY 1, 2007 TO JUNE 30, 2008
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank, thank you, Chairman.
I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING BILL NO. 28.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to

pass Bill 28 on second and final reading. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair.
The purpose of this bill is to appropriate estimated revenues for the Operating and
Capital Improvement Budget. Incorporated within the proposed bill are: Appendix A,
which list grants revenues and special purpose revenues; and Appendix B, which is
the schedule of rates, fees, and assessments.
Mr. Chair, at this time, I would like to reserve further comment to allow other
Members for further discussion. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MEMBERS, PURSUANT TO THE MAY 30, 2007 MEMO
PASSED OUT THIS MORNING, I MOVE TO AMEND BILL
NO. 28 (2007), BY DELETING THE PROVISOS ON
PAGE 20, SUBSECTION J(2)(A) AND SUBSECTION K(2)(A),
WHICH READS: "PROVIDED, THAT A COMPREHENSIVE
PERFORMANCE EVALUATION BE PERFORMED ON THE
UPCOUNTRY WATER SYSTEM BY THE ENVIRONMENTAL
PROTECTION AGENCY AND CONSIDERED IN THE FINAL
DESIGN."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to amend made by Ms. Anderson, seconded by
Mr. Victorino, to delete two provisos on page 20, Subsections J(2)(a) and K(2)(a).
Ms. Anderson.

Special Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
May 30, 2007
Page 27

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
These provisos aren't necessarily related to the comprehensive performance
evaluation that, hopefully, will be happening here on Maui real soon by the EPA. So
Pm happy to respond to the request of the Mayor and the Director of Water Supply in
deleting these amendments.
The third proviso that has to do with the $5 million project for the Piiholo water
treatment plant, that does have to do with water quality issues. And the, the study for
this design is still ongoing.
I'd like the Members to know that I did speak with Dr. Bruce Macler, both last week
and again yesterday, regarding the comprehensive performance evaluation. And he
feels that he can get his team over here in September and have it done by the end of
the month. So I don't see that delaying this project. In fact, I see it assisting them in,
in making smart design decisions for this $5 million expenditure.
Additionally, I think I should let the Members know that the May 14 letter that was
sent to the EPA letting them know that the count--County Water Department is willing
to cooperate, fully cooperate in their review and evaluation of our Upcountry system,
has not yet been received by the EPA, Mr. Chairman. It was dated May 14, so that's
two weeks ago. And that's disturbing we still have not gotten a written response from
the EPA.
And as I talked with Director Eng about this yesterday, he assured me that he would
make sure that this letter gets re-sent, find out what happened with it.
So with those explanations in place, Mr. Chairman, I would hope that the Members
would support the deletion of the two provisos in my amendment.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Ms. Anderson.
Members, any further discussion on the motion to amend? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. And this would possibly be a question for Member
Anderson with regard to the comments that were just made about the non-receipt of
a, a response from EPA.
Will that in any way compromise the ability, I guess, in September or October, for
Mr. Ma--Macler, or Dr. Macler, to come and do what he is required to do?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson, do you care to respond?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Certainly, Chair. I think it's an important issue.
Dr. Macler has received a copy of the letter, because I informed him of it last week;
and the Department of Water Supply faxed him a copy because it was not copied to
him originally. But as he and his Administrator, Alexis Strauss, are in the same
office, he knows she hasn't received it yet. So either it's lost in the mail; something
happened, it didn't get mailed; but they are following through on it, and he is going
forward and scheduling his team for, hopefully, September, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank, thank you very much, Mr. Chair.
With that knowledge and, of course, the comments that were made by the Deputy
Director of Water Supply, I, I can understand his concerns. But with the assurance
that we've received from Member Anderson and from the Doctor who is going to
proceed with the project, I, I feel that these other two removals of the provisos is
appropriate.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Members, any further discussion on Bill 28 and the motion to amend? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman.
I, too, had a conversation with our Director, Mr. Eng. And 1, I just want to assure
the Department that once the meeting is completed in, in September, hopefully in
September, that this Council shouldn't be the ones that hold up his $24 million capital
improvement project program for the Fiscal Year 2008. I know it's really aggressive
and, and for our part, we should also be responsible in the sense that we need to
have the Department complete the $24 million that we have allotted the Department
for their improvements.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
Members, any further discussion on the motion to amend? Having none, all in favor
of the motion please say "aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion passes nine-zero.
Members, we are now back to the main motion as amended. We are under
discussion. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
It, it, it's been a long process in regards to the Fiscal Year 2008 Budget. You know,
we were faced with a lot of important issues, and, and basically the, the really
important one was the unfunded liability that the County is responsible for. And, of
course, receiving that information so late in the process, it was mind-boggling trying
to achieve $19.3 million in short--such a short timeframe. But I'm pretty satisfied as
far as what we have funded, 11.6 million.
And, Members, I, I'd just like to caution that when come to 2009 budget, that we
really take a look at this consideration to make sure that, like Member Baisa had
noted, that, you know, we fully fund the unfunded liability that we do owe our existing
employees, as well as our retirees.
So, again, it was a tiring two-and-a-half months, and I appreciate the work of all of the
Members of the Committee, as well as the staff that supported the Committee in
deliberating.
One final note. You know, the Chair had indicated that infrastructure was a big
concern for this County. I think Member Johnson also mentioned that, that when we
do our infrastructure improvements and when we receive our CIP quarterly reports,
would hope that the Committee Chairs for those departments that have capital
improvement projects program, that they hold a quarterly meeting to ensure not only
the Council, not only Administration, but the public that the projects that we say that
are being done are done. So it would be, it would behoove us, you know, to have
quarterly reports in regards to the capital improvements because we've put in a lot of
dollars for infrastructure improvements. So I would hope that the Committee
Chairmen should take that very seriously.
Thank you, Chairman.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Pontanilla.
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair. First of all, I'd like to say that being a
freshman on the Council this past term, this budget has been a eye-opener and a
learning experience. And I thank you, Budget Chair Pontanilla and the rest of my
fellow Councilmembers, for their indulgence and, and patience with some of my
sometimes lack of questions or knowledge on certain issues. And I do apologize, but
I now come better equipped for the next round. So thank you very much,
I think overall when I look at the budget and what we've been able to accomplish,
we've covered as many areas as anyone humanly possible could have. And we
have . . . ourselves, as well as the Council and as the County, in a very good fiscal
position. And I was--that was very apparent when we were up at the regional
conference in Alaska, from which I heard fellow councilors from the "Big Island", from
Kauai, and as well as Oahu, discussing their budgets. And I, I came to realize that
Maui is in a very good position. And it's thanks to your leadership, Mr. Chair, and all
those former Councilmembers, past Council Chairs and Budget Chairs, and those
who exist today that have made this possible.
I think, and, and the other thing I'd like to say is the people can be assured that as a
councilor next term, as Mr. Pontanilla has mentioned, I am holding the departments'
feet to the fire to make sure things are accomplished. Because I think, as a
businessman, when you put money in, you expect the services to come out. You
want the public to be taken cared of, and I think they deserve that.
So I'm hoping that all the departments, if they are listening in, just do the best job you
can. Get the results that the people of Maui County deserve.
And, in closing, I'll say that my letter to the Mayor did make--was late as far as the
thousand dollars for our veterans that I wanted or asked for allocations. Hopefully,
next year, we will consider that and maybe some others for our returning veterans, as
well as all of those service personnel that give of their lives, their families, you know.
We are blessed to have what we have here because of them. And we nev--let us
never forget what they've given, whether it's the ultimate sacrifice or their time and
effort out there in the field working hard to preserve our freedoms and our privileges
that we have here in America.
Thank you, Mr. Chair, for your indulgence,
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Mr. Victorino.
Members, further comments on the motion as amended? Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I just want to make some comments on the budget pro-process that we went through, Chair, if it's appropriate.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please do, Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
You know, the Council is mandated by County Charter and is tasked with ensuring
that the County of Maui is physically sound. We have just completed a budget
process that was, you know, extremely intensive, extensive, physically and mentally
challenging, in order to ensure that we are budgeting the taxpayers' money
responsibly.
Perhaps to the taxpayer citizen watching us out there in TV land, it may be perceived
that the Council is expending extensive time to delve so meticulously into such a
budget process. Perhaps a more expeditious method can be derived on deliberating
the budget process more efficiently, but still be responsible.
As a Council, we need to explore and enact ways to achieve such a goal for the next
budget in 2009. The very important question we need to ask ourselves is, do we
have adequate revenues to continue funding salaries, operations, and equipment
that we currently fund?
Then there is the most burdensome, difficult, and sensitive obligation, that of setting
rates and fees to make certain that the budget is balanced, and yet not put undue,
unrealistic hardship on any of our residents who will be paying these rates and fees.
The Budget and Finance Chair has assured us that we will be reviewing tax rates and
fees before the next budget deliberations. We discussed looking at whether or not
other categories should be created within certain rates. An area I feel is very serious
for us is to protect our homeowners, especially our elderly and fixed-income residents
and the kuleana land property owners who are having great difficulty in paying their
real property tax bills and face the real dilemma of possibly selling--having to sell
their homes or, or properties.
As a freshman member of the Council, it was indeed a great learning experience of
what is exactly involved to make physically responsible budget decisions that affect
our taxpayers and residents. To assure that affordable housing programs continue,
our water systems infrastructures are upgraded, we pay attention to the aging and
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deteriorating wastewater infrastructure that needs to replaced. We need to improve
our parks facilities, improve our solid waste facilities at landfills, recycling and
redemption centers. And the list goes on and on. But these programs are absolutely
vital to the well-being of our community and citizens.
I want to compliment and express my appreciation to chair, Budget Chair Joe
Pontanilla and his office staff Michele and Kelly, and Budget Committee staff Lance,
Gayle, and Yvette, who led us through this challenging budget process. Chair
Pontanilla was a knowledgeable, patient, fair-minded, and tolerant Chair during the
budget deliberations.
At times, it was like being led through a maze, especially when we received from the
Administration at the eleventh hour that Maui County's total share of the unfunded
liabilities was over 200 million, and we needed to come up with at least 19 million in
the 2007-2008 budget.
So, my fellow Councilmembers, we face a somber fiscal reality in next year's budget
deliberations. We need to carefully scrutinize vacant positions in each department
and why they are vacant. One department's vacancies alone amounted to
approximately $4 million.
I am also grateful and wish to express my appreciation to the senior Councilmembers
who assisted me in understanding and contributing to the budget deliberations. I
also wish to further express my gratitude to the Mayor, the departments, and
resource personnel for their assistance, professionalism, cooperation, and
partnership in the budget deliberations.
I want to further thank my colleagues on the Council and the Mayor for their support
of the budget appropriations for the East Maui district. As a freshman
Councilmember, I wanted to be sure to pursue gravely needed, but reasonable
requests for our East Maui district.
And a special mahalo to Council Chair Hokama for sharing his knowledge and
experience in budget and fiscal processes in providing suggestions in legislative
mechanisms to accomplish our goals in budget deliberations.
And so for Hana, compared to other districts, the total wasn't even in comparison, but
it was for very important things such our landfill cleanup, human services, dialysis
services, our small little canoe club, affordable housing, our physician's house
improvements for dialysis, and our watershed area, and road improvements.
We need--we will need to tighten our belts, yet continue to fund programs and wages
so that our community can continue, continue to flourish.
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Mr. Chair, I want to close my comments on the budget with a, a Hawaiian olelo
noeau, which is a proverb; and it reads, "Hoomoe wai kahi ke kao'o." And it
translates or it means:
"Let's all travel together like water flowing in one direction. We
need to live in harmony and work in harmony with other people and
the world around us. We need to live in harmony with our own
beliefs and aspirations. It takes a drop of inspiration to start a river
of dreams."
Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. That was very well said. Thank you.
Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you, Chair, for the opportunity to make a few remarks at
the end of this awesome event.
I feel like today I should be wearing a tee shirt that says, "I survived the 2008 budget
process." It's almost as, as tough as a trip to Nana.
Reviewing and approving the annual budget for the County of Maui is not for wimps.
It's long and arduous, and I think now I get it. Being an observer, I had a different
perspective.
When the Mayor provides us with our Council--provides the Council with her budget
proposal on March 15, it begins a marathon and it's a race to the finish line. We
started the process, of course, with good news that we had a $51 million surplus, and
that was exciting. And then that balloon was broken later on when we found out that
we owed a lot of money to the Post-Employment Obligation Funds, and so a lot of
tough decisions had to follow.
I am going to be voting in support of the budget. However, I would like to respectfully
share several of my suggestions and observations in regard to the process for future
consideration, hopefully.
To save time and allow for more time in chambers, I would suggest that instead of
spending the initial review week reviewing the status of prior years' CIPs, that we go
with these quarterly reports and maybe a written final report that we can each look at,
at our own leisure.
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I also would suggest that maybe we might want to go out and do our community
meetings earlier, like maybe in February, before we get the Mayor's budget. And I
know that's a crazy idea maybe, but think. We would not have a document in front of
us that would guide our thinking. The lines would be wide open in going out to the
communities, and we could be very innovative in listening to what the people are
suggesting, and get that done. And then when the Mayor gets her budget, kine a
compare what we heard in the communities to what's in her budget and go from
there.
I'm trying to find time because I think that the time is much too short. And having to
go to four or five night meetings when we begin this process sets you up for the
fatigue that follows,
I also would like to suggest that we seriously consider doing a two-year budget. That
would give us, or course, better planning and save important Council meeting time.
Understanding, of course, that when the second year would begin, we would have to
go through a process anyway to be sure that the projections, expenditures, and
revenues are still solid because we have to present a balanced budget as required
by Charter.
I also am going to suggest something that I've suggested before, and it's kind of a, a
tough thing to think about, but I think it would help us a lot if we could consider
changing the County fiscal year. And I discussed this with several Councilmembers
in the past, and the reaction is, "Oh, my God!" But, you know, if we were to go to an
October fiscal year, we wouldn't have simultaneous processes going on at the State
and County levels, and we could concentrate more on the State. We could know
what they've done when we do our process, and a new Administration would have
more time to get their ducks lined up to propose a budget. I cannot imagine how a
new Administration comes to us with a proposal in just that very short time between
election and March 15.
I also would like to see if we could change—tweak the process a little bit to spend
more time initially looking at budget policy, budget philosophy. Things like how we
pay our bills; what kind of debt levels we're comfortable with; what, what amount of
money we think we might want to put away. And so our budget would be driven
more by a policy and a philosophy rather than funding all of the programs and then
going back and saying, "Now, how are we going to pay for this?" Because I think we
have less time to spend in the end on the policy decisions because we're busy trying
to fund the departments and the grants and all of the needs in the community.
These are just a few of the comments I have on the entire process. I would have
liked to do more on property taxes, but I'm going to support our proposal because our
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Budget Chair has assured us that he will be reviewing property taxes in the near
future.
I would have liked to do something about fuel taxes, but I brought it up too late. It's
my fault. Because of being a freshman, I didn't really understand the public hearing
schedule and how that has to be done.
I also am concerned about--I had my staff do some checking on how much we spend
on leases for the County for the entire year, and it's a mind-boggling figure. And I'd
like us to start thinking about this as we think about next year. Obviously, the County
needs facilities. And I know that the Mayor, and we have funded some expansions
and ideas, but we really have to have a long-term plan about where we're going to
put our County--County activities, County services. It's a lot of money. When I quit
counting before we had finished funding all of the lease cost in the budget, it was
over two million a year; and it's, it's a large amount of money. I'm Portuguese. We
believe "You buy, don't rent."
The other thing that I wanted to make just a few comments about because it has
become a popular issue, and I would like my constituents and people who want to
understand why I'm going to vote in favor of this why I'm going to do it.
I, I am in support of the money for the Maui Visitors Bureau. And it's a hard one. It's
hard for me and it's hard for all of us, I know. But maybe I have a personal
experience that most people do not. After 9111 when the visitor industry was terribly
impacted on Maui, I led the--I led the agency, at that time, that came to the County of
Maui to ask for money for the HELP Program. We also went to the State and we
went to all of our big corporations to help for funds--to get funds, which the County
and everybody provided, and MEO ran a HELP Program to help people so they
wouldn't lose their homes because they were not employed in the visitor industry.
Businesses were going bad. People were losing insurance, cars, and all of the
above.
It's hard to realize that we, we give this industry money, but I think we need to look at
what this industry gives us. It is our number one source of funding. They provide
millions and millions of dollars to us in taxes and in employment and in charitable
contribution and in many, many ways. And I do not want to be a Member of the Maui
County Council that reduces this money or takes it away and we have some
untoward event happen in the next six months--which could happen at any moment.
We all know. I've been through the Gulf War; I've been through the airline strikes;
I've been through all of them. And when this visitor industry is impacted, we are all
impacted. There's just no getting around it.
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I can support the suggestion that we might want to do an audit to clarify how things
are done and expenses or questions. But I just wanted to make it clear as to why I
will be supporting that appropriation.
This was my first budget experience. I learned a lot. I want to thank and
congratulate our Budget Chair Joe Pontanilla. He did a great job as our leader. It's
not easy to herd this group. I also want to thank my colleagues and all of the staff
involved for all of their hard work. I want to thank you, Chair, for your leadership and
your sharing of your knowledge and history on many, many things. When I didn't
know where to go, you always had a suggestion. I'd like to thank everyone because
everyone tried to do their best to make good decisions for the benefit of our County.
Although there's a lot of room for improvement always, it is not due to a lack of
dedication and effort.
I would like to thank all of the citizens who provided testimony, information, and who
participated with us in this process. I plan to use what I have learned this year to be
more effective next time, and I thank everyone for the opportunity to provide my
comments.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Baisa.
Members, further discussion on the motion as amended? Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
As we all take this opportunity to comment on the Fiscal Year '08 Budget, Chairman,
I'd like, with your indulgence, share with all of you how my island home, Molokai, fits
in, in a budget that consists of almost $550 million. Sometimes we lose, we lose
scope because of the, the immensity of this budget, but I would like to bring things to
perspective and share with you how the decisions made here on Maui in these
chambers impacts a small community like Molokai.
With the demise of pineapple and the closing of Del Monte on Molokai, the closure of
the Kaluakoi Resort, the closure of the Pau Hana Inn, the departure of one of
Molokai's most productive and large farmers in our community, and the continued
pressing challenges of limited air travel with Aloha Airlines, Hawaiian Airlines, and
more, more recently, the Air Molokai shuttle all closing its Molokai operations, as well
as the difficulty of shipping freight to our island community, and yet been given a
short reprieve by Young Brothers to save the "Less-than-Container" shipping abilities
for our community, as well as the closing down of our Hop Inn Chinese Restaurant,
and the burning and closure of Mid-Nite Inn on Molokai, the journey back to recovery
for our community has been difficult to say the least.
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And it is only through the support of the Members sitting here in this chamber that
Molokai is now able to appreciate many of the services and programs that's available
on Maui island. Collectively, we've been able to provide a wide variety of services to
our community.
In the area of Community Development Block Grants, this budget will provide design
funding for the Ka Hale Pomaikai Drug Treatment Facility, as well as a daycare
through the Molokai Community Services Council.
Further, our Police Department will be able to provide and purchase a trailer and
safety equipment for Molokai.
In the area of infrastructure, this budget provides for the Molokai Public Works
baseyard. The present baseyard is currently located on State land, and we've been
given notice that the State want their land back.
The Molokai Landfill Cell 3 construction; provides for a new cell as the existing one
has already—is nearly meeting capacity.
Finally, we will be able to construct the Molokai Landfill left-turn lane. This has been
more than ten years in the making. And as a reminder, this project was a subdivision
requirement for the land for our landfill. The project had been pushed to the
backburner with thoughts of abandonment. This project will now allow the
subdivision of the parcel which, which will also lead to the potential of gaining an
access parcel for the Molokai Humane Society. And a recycling and a diversion
program will now keep our landfill healthy.
In the area of water, Molokai, like the rest of the islands, share the need and the
priority of its most precious resource, water. Through this body's support, we're able
to complete much needed upgrade and delivery of services of a system that will meet
both residential, as well as fire protection needs for all of our neighborhoods.
Further, we'll be providing for much more reliable storage facility services with the
Kalae tank replacement. It will also provide for better source development through
the Kaunakakai - Kawela Well No. 2 Exploratory, Exploratory Well Project. The
project will allow for reduced pumpage from the Kualapua--Kualapuu Well and
mitigate chlorine levels at the Kawela Shaft.
Chairman, in the area of economic development, this body has continued to assist
Molokai on its journey back to recovery. It is important to invest in our island and
provide the funding and tools to develop and spur our, our economy. This year, we
continued funding the Economic Development Specialist and Support position for
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We continue to focus on small business providing development
Molokai.
opportunities through the Kuhao Business Center on Molokai.
Another large part of Molokai's recovery is the Molokai Livestock Cooperative which
recently opened its Molokai Slaughterhouse. Its meat products are now being sold in
our Molokai stores, and the meat is being served in our restaurants as well.
In the area of animal management, feral cats and stray dogs, spaying and neutering
are not just problems of Maui island. We, too, share these problems. Molokai has its
share through the--and also by supporting the Molokai Humane Society will give us
the opportunity to now deal with these issues.
In the area of youth services, our children are the future of Molokai, and this budget
provides for our youngsters. This year, we have increased funding to the MEO Head
Start Summer Program, which increases the program from four to six weeks to take
into account the year-round school calendar. We continue to fund the Molokai Youth
Center. Equally as important to nurture our children, we have again provided funds
to Alu Like's Kahau Ola Hou Drug Treatment Program for our young adults on
Molokai.
In the areas of park and recreation, we will con--we will begin construction of the new
Molokai Park Baseyard, to which we added the additional Duke Maliu Regional Park
parking lot, as well as providing the needed funds to meet the ADA and safety needs
for Cooke Memorial Pool.
In the area of human concerns, Chairman, we have provided funds for a half-time
position for a Molokai Immigration Office that will be able to deal with additional
workload and ensure constant coverage while Molokai's Immigrant Service Specialist
fills in the need on Maui.
In addition, we continue to take care of our many senior programs, be it through
transportation programs and services.
So I, therefore, in looking at how Molokai is impacted by the decisions made in this
chamber on another island, I extend to my colleagues my gratitude for your support
of our island community. Your demonstrated commitment and support of Molokai is
acknowledged, and ! recognize and I thank you for your leadership.
To our Budget Chair Mr. Pontanilla, you have taken the challenge and assisted each
one of us on a very difficult journey, and I'm appreciative of the time and the effort
and your, and your persistence. Your tenacity has kept the course. Job well done.
And, in addition, the Budget Committee staff did an outstanding job. Mr. Taguchi,
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Ms. Revels, Ms. Bouthillier, Mr. Raatz, all did an incredible job in providing us with
the needed information in order for us to make knowledgeable and sound decisions.
And, finally, I would like to recognize the fact that the work is not over. The work is
just beginning now as we look forward in working with the Administration as we,
together, look at moving this County forward. We're in this together.
And to my own staff who has assisted me greatly, Ms. Thompson, Mr. Suyama, I
appreciate your assistance.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Mr. Mateo.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
You know, it's nice to be at this point. I agree with Ms. Baisa. I'd like it right across
my forehead, "I survived another budget session."
You know, and I agree that, with Ms. Baisa. I think we need to relook at the
procedure and process that we're using which may have been good for a
$200 million budget, but we're half a billion dollars strong and plus now and it's a lot
to do in six weeks.
But I would like to thank, Mr. Chairman, our new Mayor and her Administration for
sending us down a really solid responsible budget that really focused on our core
services and on the long overdue and ignored maintenance and repair of our failing
infrastructure. Well, let me take that back. Our aging infrastructure. And I think she's
going to address it before it fails. And I find that to be extremely responsible
because, you know, it looks so much better to the public to come up with these
flashy, glamorous projects that may or may not be well thought out.
So I appreciate the Administration for, you know, being really serious about
addressing the needs in our County that we really are playing catch up ball on now. I
also appreciate the, the really responsible direction in developing a comprehensive
plan for expanding our physical facilities. That, again, is long overdue.
So I appreciate that we had--the document we had to work from was sound and
responsible and didn't force us to veer off course to maybe have to spend a lot of
time gathering information to make an informed decision about something that wasn't
necessarily a needed service.
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So I thank her for that. I thank all of the department heads who came and assisted
us, and helping us be informed on what was being requested and how it was going to
be used.
Most of all, Mr. Chairman, I want to thank Mr. Joe Pontanilla, our Budget Chair, for
leading us through this long and arduous process, and I know he is as relieved as we
are today that we're at the end of the process.
I want to thank all of the staff, the Budget Committee folks who, you know, went way
beyond the call of duties--and all of their families, too, who sacrificed to allow them to
be with us day after day, hour after hour, many times long into the night. So that's a
thank you to Mr. Lance Taguchi, Ms. Gayle Revels, and Ms. Yvette Bouthillier for, for
their dedication and actually total support that they gave us all the way through this.
I would like to thank also Corporation Counsel Traci Fujita-Villarosa who was also
through this process with us the whole way and helped us stay, you know, guided us
legally and helped us stay on course. Her, her contribution, I think was invaluable.
Most of all, I'd like to thank all of my fellow Councilmembers. I think we worked as a
real team in getting through this budget. We all went out and listened to our
communities, and not just the communities in where we reside, Mr. Chair, but in the
communities all across this County. We all represent every citizen of this County.
And I appreciate the fact that all Members pulled together to give equal attention and
support to every community in this County.
Particularly for my community of South Kihei, I want to thank the Members for their
support in funding the acquisition and design for a new Kihei Police Station, which we
desperately need; also for almost $5 million, Mr. Chairman, towards the beginning
phase of the South Maui Regional Park, something our community desperately
needs.
We also received support from the Members for a new roundabout at Piikea and
Lipoa. Some may think it's controversial. I'm very happy that the Mayor decided to
take the reigns and put this forward as a pilot project for the County of Maui because
it's working in communities all across the State, and, hopefully, this will prove that we
have another alternative to stop-and-go traffic, which is a . . . a nemesis that we're all
dealing with in most of our communities.
We received half a million dollars to help on the North-South Collector Road. I want
to thank the Members for that. Currently, we are not getting any Federal funding for
the North-South Collector Road, and so that's up to us, And that's going to be a, a
tough one because, normally, we're counting on 80 percent Federal dollars from the
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State. And so that's, that's a big bite in helping us get the North-South Collector
Road going and getting our greenway project off the ground in South Maui.
I also want to thank the Members for the additional funding that we put towards the
Kalama Park pedestrian path. This is sometimes known as the "Whale Trail", and
this has been, you know, in the works for many years. And this funding this year,
almost half a million dollars, Mr. Chairman, is going to help us complete that trail in
this next fiscal year. And that is a big boost for the most heavily used park in South
Maui.
We also received half a million dollars for drainage on Haoli Street. That's been a
longstanding problem, and I appreciate the Administration for bringing that forward
and for support from the Members.
Speed tables. We've got $60,000 for speed tables in Maui Meadows, and I want to
thank Councilmember Mike Molina for bringing that forward. It was his suggestion,
and I appreciate it very much. Also money for speed tables on Welekahao.
We also got some money for a, a new booster pump in Maui Meadows, a new
booster pump station which should help with the water situation at that end of South
Maui.
So the South Maui community is quite pleased with this year's budget, Mr. Chairman.
And the Kihei Community Association wanted me to express their deep appreciation
for this body's compassion in listening to the needs of our community.
And last but not least, speaking of compassion, Mr. Chairman, I think it's well worth
noting that this body has set aside a million dollars towards the possible purchase
and conservation of Lipoa Point at Honolua Bay. This is a cherished area in Maui
that people from all over Maui, particularly our surfers, enjoy. And people from over
the world, actually, world-class surfers rate this area as top on their list.
And, you know, we, we, hopefully, can keep wilderness areas of Maui intact for future
generations. And the million dollars that we put towards this effort is going to go a
long way in helping, helping underscore the importance that this body has always
demonstrated in trying to protect the open space and wilderness areas that we still
enjoy here in Maui County.
So I'm relieved it's over with. I thank everyone for all of their help and cooperation;
and mahalo, Mr. Pontanilla.
Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Ms. Anderson--excuse me.

Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. There's not a lot left to say, but I want to thank my
fellow Members, too, for just kinda hanging in there. When the hours get long,
sometimes we all tend to get a little cranky, and it, it's not easy.
But I, I also want to thank the staff and all the people for the great food. I don't thank
them for the weight that I've put on in this budget, but I'm working on getting back to
where I was before the process began.
I want to thank everybody who's already been thanked, but, just, you know, a global
thank you to everyone who had a hand in this budget because it's really not easy.
And, at times, when we go home, the staff is still here doing all of the things that
we've given them, you know, as far as their next day's preparation work. So that's
really hard.
And I do appreciate my husband's patience with some of the late hours that I've kept,
because I'm sure our spouses, too, and our loved ones, they really miss us because
many times we put our lives on hold as well when we have to go out into the
community
And to those communities that I was not able to reach, I just want you to know that all
of the information got back to me and it was very much appreciated because when
the staff does the preparation for all of the different items that are being requested, it
really makes it so much easier to know what the needs of the community are. And
unless you tell us, we have no knowledge of that. So that's the way we really frame
many of our decisions.
As far as some of the highlights of the budget, I think that many of them have already
been touched on. I especially agree with Member Anderson that for my community,
the Lipoa Point, Honolua Bay area, to set aside $1 million in our Open Space Fund is
a beginning; but, it's a very strong statement that this Council does listen to the
community. So many times, we're criticized for not listening. Everybody feels, or
when they come here, "Oh, forget the Council. They're not going to listen to us.
They're just going to ignore us." And particularly for our young people, it was so
important for them to know that we did listen and that we did care and that we did
have compassion for preserving some of the things that are so precious to them and
to their children in the future. So I'm looking forward to taking the item up in
committee with regard to Lipoa Point, and at least entertaining the resolution that we
also have before us that precipitated the, I guess, the re--reserving of that $1 million.
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So I want to thank the Members because if it wasn't for the Members' support, I don't
think we would have been able to do that. And my community and everybody that
surfs, and all the cultural practitioners really appreciate and applaud the efforts of the
Council for that.
Some small things for my community. I'm so grateful that we were able to restore the
$6,000 for the Lahaina Tutoring Project. It may seem like a little thing to all of you,
but when you look at 200 students that are now being served whose grade levels and
whose reading comprehension skills have skyrocketed. Some of them went from D's
up into the A's and B category. That seems like a small, manini, little thing to you,
but it is a huge difference for us because I see these kids now working with the
parents, working with the over 100 tutors that we have. And that $6,000, it just
means the world to them. So I hope that, that kind of program--and I noticed the one
at Lihikai is very successful, too. So it's those things that maybe don't mean a lot in
the overall scheme of things, but, boy, do they count.
One of the other things that I want to thank the Members for is the County morgue.
And I know that in the previous year's budget, it was, there was just planning money
left and a little bit of money for the, I guess, the analysis that needed to be done to do
some of the appraisal work and make sure that, that site was an appropriate site. So
to people throughout the County who have lost loved ones, to people who have lost
loved ones, many of them, even here just recently, someone was reportedly on their
honeymoon and there was a death that occurred, so even our visitors, they deserve a
facility that pays honor and respect to their loved ones. And no one should have a
final lingering memory of the people that they're closest to in the squalor and terrible
conditions that exist in our current County morgue. It's not something that is a
glamorous issue, but it's something that pays respect to the final moments of those
individuals and the memories that we have that will be with us for a lifetime of our
loved ones.
I want to thank also the $480,000 that was placed in our budget. I want to thank the
Members for that for our West Maui Transportation to expand the bus service. Even
though I know it's going to take us awhile, and the DOT moves like molasses in
January it seems on a lot of our highway projects, I believe that the avoided cost of
having to immediately lay down concrete and relocate our highway or build extra
lanes can, can really be achieved through the expansion of our bus service.
I really want to thank the Members because I know that, that was something that we
were looking at this looming debt of our Employees Retirement Fund, and being that
it was a shortfall on that item, I just want to thank the Members because it does make
a big difference when I see the impact that our bus transportation has already had on
West Maui. Maybe not so much coming out of town, but definitely going in, in the
evening. I, I really attribute that to several of the efforts that we've made; but, most
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noticeably, I think it's the bus transportation because our visitors are using it as well.
So I want to thank the Members.
Our $750,000 from park assessment for our tennis courts, I know it's not, again,
something that is going to add tennis courts because we're still barely keeping up,
but it is important to the community that those amenities be provided because we're
losing tennis courts because of many of the conversions of our hotels to either time
shares or condominiums. So those amenities are no longer available to our
community.
For the Lahaina Flood Control Project $2.2 million, that is really important because,
as you know, a lot of the Federal money has evaporated. So if it weren't for the
money that the County is helping to set aside, that project would not be able to move
forward. So that is something that's really, really important not only for saving the
Wainee Street residence and some of the other residence that are makai of where
this project will go, but actually for keeping our waters clean along the shoreline. Our
reefs are in such a sad state. I know that South Maui and West Maui are two of the
areas where our reefs are rapidly eroding, and that just accelerates more of the
erosion along our coastline. And our beaches, our beach accesses, even our
roadways are at risk when that continues to occur. So that is really something that's
very important.
For my final comment, well, actually, before I say that, I want to thank the Members
for recognizing the importance of long-term care. Because with the money put into
the nursing program for Maui Community College, as well as the long-term care
curriculum advancement, we're all aging and if we don't provide a workforce that can
really take care of us, I guess we'll just have to move to Vegas, too, which is what's
happening with so many of your young people. Everybody seems to be leaving the
island because we're constrained.
You can have the best marketing program in the world with MVB, and you can have
the best, let's say, parks. And you can have all these things that are number one, but
if you can't provide through our health care delivery system for the people that will
take care of us in our aging years, it, it, it is not going to work. No one will come here
and retire because they won't feel secure. No one will come here to visit because
they're in fear of having some kind of a major catastrophe or an episode that they
won't be able to get services for. So the money that you are investing in our
workforce is so important because now we provide a diversified economic opportunity
for people to get a livable wage, and that is something that is, sadly, hard to come by.
And that leads me to our Maui Visitors Bureau line item. I still believe that an audit is
in order. I believe that when we give to Maui Visitors Bureau, yes, there is a return
on investment. There is no doubt. There were comments that were made in the
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paper that they have an undue burden of supporting the community because they
pay the lion's share of the real property taxes and the revenues that generate from,
or come from the visitor industry all come back to us. Yes, that's very true. But if you
look at if the visitor industry is 70 to 75 percent of our overall economy in one form or
another, then if they're paying 45 percent or 40 percent of the, I guess, the tab when
you come to the final contribution of our overall budget, if they're paying that, then are
we really, as taxpayers, subsidizing the visitor industry? Because if you're 70 to
75 percent of the overall economy, then shouldn't you be paying something that's
comparable in proportion to the amount of your, I guess, your economic contribution?
So when I look at it in that respect, if you are 75 percent of the economy, then
perhaps you should be paying 75 percent of the taxes because you are able to do so
through the financial contributions that you receive through the visitor industry. And
we're also subsidizing the cleaning of our parks, which the visitor industry contributes
to. We are providing for open space which people who are in the visitor industry love
to see when they come here. We're looking at additional money that the County is
setting aside for bus routes and bus transportation, which the visitors use. We're
looking at even subsidizing many of the programs that exist within the County to help
support the people that are employed within the industry because they can no longer
make a livable wage because of the conversion away from convention and
conversion to time shares.
The animal that we're looking at in the visitor industry is no long--or it's not the same
animal that we had when we had a healthy, robust hotel industry. I can remember
when people used to go on one property and they would start their day at maybe six
or seven in the morning and then work to mid-afternoon. Then they'd go work in a
restaurant for a few more hours, and then many times in the evening, they'd work a
convention. So there was an opportunity for them either through tips or other means
to obtain a livable wage without leaving that property. That is no longer possible.
So from my perspective, the quality of our lives and the quality of the people that
work in the visitor industry needs further examination. If we keep doing the same
things and expecting a different result and diversifying our economy to provide a
more stable base, then we need to examine the amount of capital that we provide for
the tourism industry.
It was interesting to note that at the State level, some of our legislators are now
looking at this very issue and comments were made about capping or even, I guess,
limiting and perhaps even taking away some of the monies that were invested in the
visitor industry and the Hawaii Visitors Bureau because the overall product or our
tourism experience is reaching a point of saturation. One of our legislators said,
"Isn't"--seven, aren't seven million dal--"seven million tourists enough?" How much
more can we take before we begin the exodus because people who come here to
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visit do not have a good experience. The same can be said for the quality of life for
our own residents and those that work in the visitor industry. I would strongly
suggest that we examine not at next budget cycle, but in the interim through several
diff--different means, perhaps an audit, perhaps looking at this thing of double
dipping, where we give money to MVB and then they give it to the same agencies
that we are also funding. This is something that needs to be looked at because I
would prefer that if we're giving money to the Maui Visitors Bureau, that we have
control, either through provisos or other means, of where that money goes; and
particularly if it's on grants and particularly grant recipients that also receive other
grants from Maui County. Because if you're going to apply a standard that we have
and, granted, it's just a rule that we have, not necessarily an ordinance, but our
standard practice has been to discourage double dipping.
But I would prefer to have that oversight. So I do appreciate the contributions that
the Maui Visitors Bureau has given, but I believe that the only way we're going to
stabilize the economic health on a long-term basis for our citizens is to examine the
role and the responsibility that the visitor industry, and more specifically Maui Visitors
Bureau plays in Maui County.
So I would respectfully ask that we look at that in the interim and not wait until next
budget cycle to examine that,
But I say thank you to my fellow Members.
And this final comment is that when we take care of our citizens, I believe that we're
doing the very best that we can and we're doing the right thing. And whether we
agree with some of the specifics of the budget, I think generally we're headed in the
right direction. So we're doing the best that we can, and that's all that I can really
offer.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me. Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Mr. Molina, it's your opportunity.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
And I know I said I had a few words at first reading, maybe a little bit too much at first
reading, so I'll keep mine as brief as I can.
Who would have thought that spending money would be so difficult, yeah? It's never
easy to find balance between spending and saving. But, you know, whenever you go
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to the supermarket now days, you see all the labeling on the food about zero calories
and less trans fat and all of that stuff. But, you know, with the uncertainty as it relates
to the amount of revenue and unexpected expenses, quite possibly looking
long-term, we may have to put ourselves on a small diet in the future.
So just something to keep in the back of our minds. I mean who would have thought
we got, we would have gotten hit with the, the employee retirement and health fund.
I mean that was a real blow to the head. So we need to be prepared for that type of
unexpected expenses in the future.
And any type of proposed increases for departments and nonprofits need to be
scrutinized a lot more closer, so that way we can continue to keep this County fiscally
res--responsible and sound.
And as I mentioned in my comments at first reading, there're a lot of great and
wonderful things in this budget. And I do want to thank my colleagues for their
support for not only the projects in, in the district that I represent, but also throughout
Maui County. Although one member can propose an idea, it doesn't become reality
without the support of others. So I want to send my thank-you's. And I know there
were times when some of us butted heads, but I think it just shows the, the passion
that we all have for our community. And, nonetheless, for myself, I still feel privileged
and honored to work with all of you, and I wouldn't trade this experience for anything
in the world.
And also I think at first reading, we omitted a thank you to someone very important to
the Committee, Legislative Attorney Carla Nakata. She is always quiet in the
background, but always a real busy bee and very, very hard-working person. So 1
want to thank you, Carla.
And also one other important component of the budget process that I think needs to
be recognized is the comments from the public. Although some may feel that
government officials don't listen to the input, I tend to disagree with that because how
this particular budget was shaped had a lot to do with the input from the public. It
was mentioned by one of my colleagues about Lipoa Point. I mean, you saw how
much people came out; and let me tell you, that did have an im--impact, Lipoa Point.
The changes that were made to real property tax and relief, and that, I believe, was
driven a lot by the public. And, of course, many of the funding support that we
provided for all of our other nonprofit entities coming in here and asking for support,
that was driven, you know.
So the decisions that we make, I believe the majority of them are driven by the public.
And I like to look at the, the, the budget as not the Council's budget or the Mayor's
budget; but, in reality, Mr. Chairman, it is the public's budget.
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And, again, I want to say thank you to you, Mr. Chairman, for facilitating; and to
Budget Chairman Pontanilla who had quite a task to round everybody up; as well as
the Administration and the department heads for coming out. And if I missed
thank-you's to anyone, my apologies. But thank you all for a, a, a wonderful session,
Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Molina.
Yes, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Excuse me, Chair. Second and final.
I missed a couple of thank-you's and, or comments that I wanted to add.
You know, Mr. Pablo, as our Budget Director, he had a tough job. Coming from the
private sector, not having government experience, he took this job on as a labor of
love to help this new Administration. And I want to thank him for all the help that he
gave to us; his willingness to sit through these long, arduous hours and always have
a smile on his face. And if he didn't have the answer, he had it the next day and that
was very helpful to us, Mr. Chair. So I don't want to neglect and forget to thank him,
too, for all of his wonderful effort.
And then the one other thing I wanted to add was a thank you to our Budget Chair
who has made a commitment to us and to the public to bring up the real property tax
system as its own subject matter so that we can actually take the time to review it
and hopefully find a better way to go about taxing real property in the County of Maui.
It's a big subject and it's not something that we can easily tackle during budget. And
so I, I appreciate his commitment to all of us and to the people in the public that he's
going to be looking at this.
We all learn things every, every year. I've been around here ten years, maybe not as
a Council Member, but, you know, in the background listening to all of this. And even
myself, I learned new things this year about real property tax that I never knew as far
as categories and, and different uses. And so I think it's a large subject that we really
need to delve into.
So thank you, Mr. Pontanilla, for deciding to bring that forward because I think it's
something everybody in the public wants to see us do.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: After listening to all these thank-you's, I felt remiss that I
forgot to tell all these people thank you, so I'll say thank you to everybody.
And I'd also like to add two more thank-you's to all our EAs who spent many long
hours here at this chamber assisting all of us, our EAs, you know. I think they have
demonstrated their commitment.
Also to Mr. Young, our Director of Finance, because his foot was put to the fire many
times with many hard questions, and he was able to provide many enlightening
answers to our questions. And I want to thank him and the Administration and
everybody else.
And in closing, I think somebody mentioned this earlier, but I have to thank my lovely
wife Joycelyn for her patience because there were many nights she didn't know
where I was until she turned on the TV and, "Oh,oh, there he is," and she knew that's
where I was. And so to our families, to everyone here, all our spouses and all of our
families, I think some of the Members mentioned earlier, I say thank you very much
for your patience, your indulgence.
And in closing, Mr. Chair, I can think--I can say this to the public with no, no second
thought in it, that we here have done the best job for the people of Maui County. Is it
a perfect job? No. Is there room for improvement? Yes. But I think we have worked
very hard, and I'm proud to have been a part of this group. Whether I agreed or
disagreed, whether some nights I was cranky or not, I will say I am proud to say I'm
a, a Member of the Maui County Council. And your leadership, Mr. Pontanilla's
leadership, and all of you here has made this experience a very positive one. So I
shall be back next year.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further comments, Members?
The Chair will give his comments, and I would hope you would take these comments
candidly.
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First, I love this time of the year, you know. You know, figures, it turns me on--and
you know what figures I mean. It's, it's those dollar signs; those numbers that come
after the dollar signs. I enjoy this time of the legislative year.
And, you know, our Mayor is here this morn--this morning in the gallery, and I want to
tell her personally, I appreciate, because being a former colleague of ours, I know
she had to fight the urge, at times, to want to come and inject certain comments. But,
I, you know, Mayor Tavares understands the process. She sat on this side of the
isle, and she understands that we need to go through our deliberations. And the
process is set up purposefully and with due deliberations. And because we are a
legislative body, Members, you should not be so concerned about how fast you can
do your job. You need to be concerned how well you do your job, and that we are
doing the right thing, not the good thing or the popular thing, but that we are doing
the right thing. And that is one of the main differences between the executive and
legislative branches.
So, to Mayor Tavares, I thank you for fighting those impulses, because I'm sure you
had some words of advice you would have loved to share with us.
But her opportunity comes, Members, when we send up the bills for her signature
and for her implementation beginning July 1.
And I take all of your comments to heart. I think every one of you this morning
shared constructive comments. I don't consider them criticism. I consider them
comments that we should consider and move forward where applicable. But in my
comments to you, Members, I will tell you some basic things that I believe I, I need to
share at this time.
Philosophy and vision. As a Council Member and a legislative member, part of the
budget is, one, based on philosophy; but philosophy starts with you as an individual
member. You must know what you truly believe is your core foundation principles of
what County government is. You must know what is your core philosophical
principles are regarding public monies and borrowing. With that, we can create a
vision of where we would like this County to go forward.
And the Mayor and I have had many hours of conversion of vision based on our
philosophies. And I share that with you because lot of the budget has been crafted to
the visions that each of you have coming from specific districts, but keeping in mind
the whole County.
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You know, it's been, for me, nostalgic at times. I think Mayor Tavares and I are,
could be considered "County packrats." We been around this building fifty years-"buildings" fifty years from Chairman Eddie Tam days, people like Manuel Molina, the
Marco Meyers, the Barney Tokunagas. Gosh, you know, we're dating ourselves, but
that was the Board of Supervisor days. And then we entered the Charter system and
became a County with a Mayor and a Council.
But, Members, part of what I would ask you is to reflect back because there is a
reason why we are here in this place at this very moment in time with the situation we
face. We've gone from a line-item budget to a program budget. And let me tell you,
imagine if we did line-item budgeting yet, okay, But it was done. That's how the
budget was done. Everything was specific and to the point and to the penny. And
we've moved to program budgeting, and now we hope to implement very
accountable and responsible performance budgeting.
But I think the component that we, with the Mayor, will need to work at is if we are to
continue moving forward our budgeting process—and I've heard Members make
comments this morning--then the follow-up of that type of lump sum budgeting is the
need to conduct appropriate and timely audits to verify, as well as account for, the
expenditures of those public funds. And that is something I think that your Chairman
has continually asked you to consider and support, the approval of, of audits,
I would also state that it is—become more complex as a County legislator, and I think
we need to spend more time facing what the State and Federal governments are also
doing as it impacts your ability to perform your duties. We cannot pretty much be an
isolation point of view where, "That's their kuleana. That's their responsibility. I'm
just going to take care my County area of, of interest." Because I share that because
the economy is too diverse and complex that we can now not look at the whole
picture. Whether it's at the airport, at the harbor, the road system, our basic private
sector companies, we need to pay attention to what the State and Federal
government is doing because it is impacting our budget, Members.
So, so I share this, as well as our need to continue to work with our Administration
and give them our philosophy how we wish to move forward in areas such as
collective bargaining, and what makes it right for this County to move forward with
collective bargaining contracts, the ability to recruit and retain employees, as well as
fulfill our obligations for retirement and pensions.
You know, I also appreciate what you have done for our community on our island of
Lanai. And I'm, I'm like Mr. Mateo. And thank you for your comments today. We are
a multi-island County. We run basically three County governments. We run one on
Lanai, one on Molokai, and the big one on Maui. But I can tell you that I appreciate
your support, and I have worked hard to get your trust and your confidence that what

Special Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
May 30, 2007
Page 52

is requested from Lanai is fair and reasonable. And, therefore, you have, through
this budget, addressed the youth of our count--of our island through your support of
the youth center improvements. You have supported our seniors with improvements
to the senior center. You have supported the overall community by the planning for a
brand new community center in our famous Dole Park. And that, I would say, says
something for our community. As well as, finally, through this Administration, we're
addressing the imbalance of paying full refuse fee collections and getting half the
service.
So I thank all of you for that.
In closing, though, Members, my comments, and you know when we talk individually,
I have, you know, additional things to share with you, but I will ask you as you move
forward and look toward the next budget session, I have my concerns with the overall
economy of this Nation. I, you know, many of you thought I had pretty much bad
forecast and, "Finally, Hokama hit the dip in the road," when I thought 4 percent, 3 to
4 percent that I had recommended to Chairman Pontanilla should be what we would
look at for the budget increase. And, of course, the State was very optimistic through
their Council on Revenue advisors of 8 percent, then they re-forecasted and went to
6 percent, and now their newest number is 4 percent. Like I said, I enjoy figures.
And I think I have been able to be consistently within a reasonable range of error to
assist all of us to move this County forward.
But I will, at this time, ask you, Members, that it will be difficult next year. Our core
obligations will increase. And depending how successful Mayor Tavares is, with
Finance Director Young, on how we will schedule the payment of the liabilities, will
impact all appropriations that are not squared away as direct County departments.
So if you're a nonprofit, beware. If you are looking for grants, I give my word of
caution now. Next year, if you thought this was a hard year, Members, I am
forecasting next year it will be twice as hard because we will, I believe, have less
support from the Federal government. And I think the State is going to have to deal
and start taking care their obligations because it's impacting us by their lack of
addressing their liabilities.
So let us move this forward, allow the Mayor, and hopefully you can all prove me
wrong next year and say we got more money than we had anticipated. But I believe
the market will make a correction, and it will impact this County in a manner that it will
be some hard choices next year between core County services and grants and
nonprofits.
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Finally, 1 too, would give my appreciation to the full staff: Clerk's office, Council
Services, Corporation Counsel, to the Mayor and her department heads who
provided us responses. But I would like to thank Mr. Pontanilla, typical grandfather,
very patient, very tolerant. At times, I thought he was too nice to all of us, because I
like the long, hard march because it makes us keep up. But I think the Chairman has
his own style and his own way, and we have come to a successful conclusion this
morning with the placement of this document for final passage.
,

But, Members, remember, we do this as a snapshot in time of today. Tomorrow, the
world can change for us so dramatically, we might need to have another budget
review with the Mayor's involvement. But I can speak confidently to you this morning
that this County, and again I take great pride and I'm very biased, this County in our
State is placed in an envious position because you have options on how to deal with
situations that other Counties wish they had. And I can tell you the State doesn't like
this situation that we have because we have the ability to say "No", when we need to.
So let us maintain our opportunities. Let us create a stronger fiscal County to
address the needs of the various regions, and let us now get to the final vote.
Be there no further discussion, the motion before you as amended is passage on
second and final reading of Bill 28. All in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA, JOHNSON,
MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICTORINO,
VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Bill 28 passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we have no further business scheduled for today.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, you do have a Budget and Finance Committee meeting this
afternoon chaired by Mr. Pontanilla.
There being no further business of this Council, this special Council meeting of
30 May 2007 is hereby adjourned.
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ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the special meeting of May 30, 2007,
was adjourned by the Chair at 11:28 am.
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